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“Rest easy baby boy. You are always on our minds and 
forever in our hearts.”                              

	 Almost 3 years ago, Andrew died. We would’ve thought by now 
our hearts would feel a little less broken. The memories and 
stories that have been shared from family and friends 
have brought many smiles, lots of laughter and a small  
degree of temporary solace to our heavy hearts. We 
muscle through each day and try to be strong because 
Andrew would want that. We are not always successful.
	 Andrew has missed three Thanksgivings, three 
Christmas’, his 21st, 22nd and 23rd birthdays. He didn’t 
get to fulfill his dream of graduating from FSU and joining 
the U.S. Navy. He wasn’t with us to celebrate two of 
his cousin’s weddings or the birth of his first nephew. 
And he will be sadly missed at the wedding of his best 
friend and big sister, Ali.
	 Why is that? Andrew did everything he was supposed to. His 
future was calculated and spot on but his plans abruptly ended.
	 Our son Andrew died senselessly at the traditional Pi Kappa 
Phi off campus frat party called “Big Brother Night”. An event where 
new pledges learn the identity of older members who will serve as their 
mentors. Each pledge is provided “the family bottle” and expected to 
consume a toxic amount of alcohol to demonstrate their allegiance. 
Andrew’s family bottle was 750 ml’s of 101 proof Wild Turkey, and 
just as was expected, Andrew drank it. He became so intoxicated he 
couldn’t walk on his own. The best anyone would do for “their new 
brother” was move him from couch to couch providing him buckets to 
vomit in and propping him up so he wouldn’t choke. Never once did 
anyone consider getting Andrew help. Instead, they played pool and 
continued partying while “Drew” slowly died alone on a couch in a room 
full of people.
	 Only after calling numerous fraternity brothers first was the 911 call 
made, somewhere around 10:20 a.m. Friday morning.
	 “We had a party last night and my friend passed out on his side and 
his lips are purple. His body is extremely stiff and I can’t wake him up, 
and, honestly, I don’t feel a pulse.” Someone can be heard yelling in the 
background, “OH GOD, OH GOD!”
	 In the morning hours of November 3, 2017, Andrew left the house 
on Buena Vista Drive in a black hearse surrounded by police officers, 
caution tape and onlookers. There were no friends that morning and 
there were definitely no “brothers”. His “real” brothers would have never 
let this happen.
	 This hazing ritual has been going on for years and Andrew 
was NOT the first person to die because of it. It is with absolute 
certainty that I am able to say that if “Big Brother Night” did 
not exist, Andrew would be alive today.  It is a useless tradition 
that continues to fuel an environment for bad decisions and tragedy. 
Hazing provides nothing more than an opportunity for its members to 
beat their chests while asserting “brotherhood” and at the same time 
endangering the lives of others with no regard to the consequences.	
It needs to end.	
	 It is a tradition where the only outcome for our family and families 
across the country has been heartache leaving us all with the same 
question...“WHY DOES IT CONTINUE TO HAPPEN?”
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Wearing specific 
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threats
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At its darkest, HAZING rituals 
allow senior fraternity members, 
varsity players, or higher-ranked 

officers to compromise a person’s 
dignity, physical safety and 

inflict bodily harm. 

This type of HAZING is often 
overlooked  or accepted

 as “harmless” or meaningless. 
This should NOT be ignored. 

It is only the beginning.

Harassment HAZING confuses, 
frustrates, and causes undue 
stress. Like all other forms of 

HAZING its purpose is to develop 
compliance, elicit obedience and 

maintain a hierarchy.

Water intoxication



	 Do you have a brother or sister close in age to you? Close 
enough to be in college at the same time as you? When you 
read Tim’s story, imagine your younger brother in Tim’s place.
	 Tim decided at the beginning of second semester of 
sophomore year to rush a fraternity. He was studying to 
become a mechanical engineer so he could have a career 
developing prosthetics, especially for kids. We were not keen 
on the idea of rushing because we didn’t want a fraternity to 
place demands on his time that would take away from his 
studies and grades. But he decided to rush and got a bid to 
his chosen fraternity – Beta Theta Pi. He later received a text 
message directing him to report to Bid Acceptance Night at the fraternity 
house, to wear a shirt, tie and jacket, and get ready to get f**kd up. 
	 After the “ceremony” the hazing started, in the form of an event called 
“The Gauntlet”. Tim and thirteen other pledges were lined up in the 
basement, given a handle of vodka and told to drink it all. Next, they were 
led to an exterior door on the first floor. The door opened and one at a 
time, Tim and his fellow pledges ran to drinking stations: vodka chugging, 
wine bag chugging, shotgunning beer, and beer pong, followed by 
another beer to shotgun while lined up against a wall. Throughout the 
night, video recorded pledges being handed more alcohol. (The house 
had security cameras that recorded most of the events of the night.) 
Video shows Tim had the equivalent of approximately 18 drinks given to 
him in about 82 minutes! At some point, one of the brothers brought Tim 
upstairs to a couch but left him. Tim tried to leave the house but could 
not figure out how to open the front door. Tim went to the basement 
stairs and fell headfirst down the stairs. Minutes later, the video shows 
four brothers carrying his unconscious body and putting him on a couch.
	 The brothers tried to revive Tim by pouring beer on him and doing 
a sternum rub, to which he did not react indicating how unresponsive 
he was. Tim vomited, was backpacked, had shoes thrown at his head, 
was sat on after falling off the couch, and eventually was left alone on the 
couch. Video shows he suffered in pain throughout the night, cradling 
his head and side. He tried to leave and fell headfirst several times. Tim 
was found in the basement later that morning but the brothers waited 45 
minutes before calling 911.
	 Tim’s older brother found Tim at the hospital after Tim’s roommates 
said he never came home. Tim was airlifted to a trauma hospital 1 ½ 
hours away. Tim’s older brother and the ER doctor called to tell us Tim 
had a subdural hematoma (bleeding on his brain) and a ruptured spleen. 
Tim needed a blood transfusion because 80% of his body’s blood was in 
his abdomen and was on life support. We rushed to the hospital, which 
was  2 ½ hours away. After an excruciating wait, a surgeon told us that 
Tim’s brain injury was “non-recoverable.” He was brain-dead. We had 
to decide whether to resuscitate Tim when he went into cardiac, not 
medically intervene, or turn off the machines. He coded before we could 
tell the doctors to turn the machines off and I watched my 19-year old 
son be resuscitated. He coded again and we let him go. The only organ 
that could be donated was one kidney due to the damage he suffered. 
	 Tim was one of the funniest, most loyal, sensitive, kindest people - the 
best son, brother and boyfriend. We lost a part of our hearts and souls 
because of hazing.
	 Please don’t do this to anyone and always call for help when 
it’s needed!

LiveLikeTim
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	 My son Antonio had just turned 18 years old when he started college 
last August. It was such an exciting transition.  I could look at my beautiful 
son and see both the tousled hair and eager grin of my little boy and the 
confidence and maturity of the man he was becoming. 
	 He was eager to start his bright future at Cornell University. Antonio 
was an overachiever. In his first two months in college, he joined every 
organization he could.  He became a campus tour guide after a very 
rigorous selection process.  He was part of a competitive soccer club and 
joined the Latin American club.  
	 Antonio was considering joining a fraternity in the Spring of 2020. On 
October 24, 2019 I went to Cornell for parents’ weekend.  My husband 
was joining me the next day.  Antonio and I had a beautiful dinner 
together.  He was so excited to tell me about college life. We made plans 
for him to take us on a campus tour the next day. But that night, Antonio 
attended a Phi Kappa Psi party on campus as part of a “dirty rush” event 
that involved hazing rituals and binge drinking. He never returned home 
from that party. Hazing cut his life tragically, senselessly short. 
	 Antonio was one of five college students, who died that month in 
hazing related incidents across the country. Hazing is a disturbing and 
deadly college tradition that started over 100 years ago and leads to the 
death of college students every year. 
	 But Antonio is not a statistic.  He was a young man with the brightest 
future, full of love, ambition and joy.  He loved my cooking and was an 
amazing big brother. He graduated cum laude from Ransom Everglades 
High School. A talented goalkeeper and the captain of his soccer team, 
Antonio enjoyed traveling to away soccer games with his father so they 
could discuss life’s experiences during the trip.  Antonio would tell his 
father how much he trusted his soccer teammates.  He would always tell 
his teammates, “I got your back.”  He carried this trust with him to college. 
My husband John always says “Antonio always had everyone’s back; it’s 
too bad no one had his back that night.”
	 As parents, we were naive about the dangers of hazing, binge drinking 
and the darker side of campus social life. Since Antonio’s passing, John 
and I have dedicated ourselves to raising awareness and ending hazing 
once and for all. But we cannot do it alone. This is a community effort. 
Although the problems are significant, we are filled with hope. 
	 •  We hope that Antonio’s passing will inspire new rules and practices, 
so hazing deaths do not occur in the future.  
	 •  We hope that this tragedy will force schools to create an 
environment for students to grow not only in knowledge, but also in love 
and compassion.  
	 •  We hope that students will head to college armed with the 
information they need to make good decisions, to balance adventure 
and new experience, with safe and compassionate choices.
	 We have an enormous opportunity to change our world that is 
longing for healing and peace.  Each of us must take action.  As we 
are sheltering at home, take a few moments to envision a better 
world.  Consider how we can make colleges more loving and 
more compassionate.  
	 Talk to your friends and family about the dangers of 
hazing, how to speak out, and best practices for personal 
safety on campus.  We must work together to make the 
new normal better than before.  
	 Be agents of change.  I invite you today to be that 
change, so this senseless event does not happen again
in the future. 

Thank you very much for spreading LOVE and LIFE!

Florencia Maggi, RE Parent
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	 When we are asked to keep secrets 
we have to ask ourselves “Why?” 
“Who or what are we protecting?” 
	 Organizations will try and tell you 
that their secrets are part of belonging. 
Their secrets are what make them 
“EXCLUSIVE”. They will say their 
secrets preserve “the special bond” 
that you will get only from them. 
But when does the secrecy become 
dangerous? 
	 Understandably, people will argue 
that secrecy and privacy are one 
and the same. Both terms involve 
withholding information. If you look 
up privacy in a thesaurus you will find 
secrecy as a synonym. While both 
are basically designed to “protect” 
someone or something the intentions 
are different. 
	 Secrecy, more often than not, has 
the potential of negatively impacting 
someone else either emotionally or 
physically. It can carry the burden of 
fear or even shame. Being secretive 
means having a special motive 
to contain a particular piece of 
information and thus giving secrecy a 
mildly negative undertone. 	
	 We aren’t talking about keeping 
a surprise birthday party a secret 
from your mom. We are talking about 
keeping secrets that are used to 
control someone and can be dark 
and disturbing.
	 Privacy is a little less sketchy. It is 
more about someone not wanting 
to share information because 
it’s personal. If you don’t 
want to tell someone 
your phone number 
or perhaps how much 
money you make, that’s private.
	 I guess the point here is to be 
able to decide when it’s important to 
make a “secret” not so secret. When 
the goal to protect an organization or 
group overrides the goal to protect 
yourself and those around you it 
becomes  a huge problem to say the 
least. We’ve seen it over and over 
again and the outcomes have been 
horrific and sometimes fatal. Secrecy 
and silence exist because you are 
doing something that people will 

question. There is no way to predict 
the outcome of speaking up but we do 
know the outcome of NOT speaking up. 
	 It makes you wonder what would’ve 
happened if the HAZING rituals that 
many of these young people were 
expected to participate in were not so 
secret. Would the outcomes have been 
different? If these young people were 
not sworn to an oath of secrecy and 
were able to talk about their experiences 
openly, would they have gotten advice 
that may have changed their minds. 
If a parent, family member, friend or 
someone outside the organization 
would’ve known the expectations, 
would they have said THE ONE THING 
that would’ve given them the courage 
to walk away and perhaps save their 
lives. Secrets have no place here. Not 
only are they  dangerous...they have 
proven to be deadly. n

June 2016, in South Carolina, “The Tucker Hipps Transparency Act” was signed. This Act states that all public institutions of higher education, excluding technical colleges, must provide a 
public report of actual findings of violations of the institution’s Conduct of Student Organizations by fraternity and sorority organizations formally/currently affiliated with the institution.

In 2019, both chambers of the Florida Legislature 
unanimously passed “Andrew’s Law”, a series of 

amendments to Florida’s existing anti-hazing statute written 
by Miami Attorney David Bianchi in 2005 .

	 “Andrew’s Law” provides immunity for anyone 
who calls 911 or administers aid to the victims of hazing; 

and provides immunity as long as participants 
cooperate with the police. 

	 The hope is to incentivize students to remain 
vigilant of hazing and call 911 as soon as they feel 

someone is in danger. 
The law also provides for the prosecution of hazing event 

recruiters and organizers to hold them accountable for hazing 
injury, even if they’re not present.

	 Also, making it a crime to haze, not just 
a fraternity or sorority pledge and existing member of a 

fraternity or sorority but a former member as well.
	 “Andrew’s Law” was put into place because of the hard 

work and dedication from
Attorneys David Bianchi and Michael Levine of Stewart 

Tilghman Fox Bianchi & Cain, P.A. in Miami,  
Florida Senator Lauren Book, Representative Chip LaMarca, 

FSU President John Thrasher and Kathy Mears.

On May 31, 2018, Louisiana Gov. John Bel Edwards 
signed into law the “Max Gruver Act”.

A total of four new bills were signed into law meant to 
curb hazing or increase penalties. 

HB78 - Hazing that does not lead to death 
would be subject to fines up to $1000 and 

six months in jail. Hazing that leads to 
bodily harm or death or a victim’s 

BAC being .30 or over is subject to five years in prison 
and fines up to $10,000.

HB793 - Requires universities and colleges 
to expel or suspend students who haze. 

It also requires groups to report suspected hazing and 
mandate anti-hazing education. 

HB446 - Requires any person at the scene 
of an emergency where another person 

suffers bodily harm give reasonable assistance to the 
injured person including seeking help or reporting the 
need for help to appropriate authority. Failure to do so 

can result in a fine up to $1000, imprisonment up to one 
year or both. If death results the offender will be fined 

$2,500, imprisoned up to 5 years or both. 
HB270 - Protects the identifying information of students 

who report violations of the student code of conduct.

	 In October 2018, Gov. Tom Wolf of Pennsylvania 
signed “The Timothy J. Piazza Anti-hazing Law” (Senate 

Bill 1090) which is wide-ranging anti-hazing legislation that 
addresses prevention, enforcement and transparency.

	 This law provided for tiers of hazing offenses: 
“aggravated” hazing where there is serious bodily injury 
or death, hazing, institutional hazing and organizational  
hazing where the organization intentionally, knowingly or 

recklessly promotes hazing. 
	 The court also could direct the organization to forfeit 

any property which was involved 
in the violation for which the defendant was convicted in 

addition to any other sentence permissible by law. 
	 Schools must also issue a biannual report of hazing 
violations for the past 5 years on their publicly accessible 

Internet website. 
	 It establishes safe-harbor criteria that will protect 

someone from prosecution for involvement in a hazing 
incident if they are seeking assistance for someone in 

need of help.



	 It is odd when the month of July rolls around each year, I start a 
countdown in my head. It is not that other times of 
the year aren’t different now, it’s just I can’t help but 
remember our last summer with Max.  
	 From celebrating the 4th of July on the lake with 
friends, to the cruise we planned as our big family 
trip before our oldest went to college, to visiting LSU 
twice for Max to get oriented and acclimated to his 
new world and him being so excited that he could 
not wait for the last few weeks of summer to be over 
so he could get back to what I could tell was his new 
home away from home. 
	 We dropped Max off on August 15, 2017...it was the easiest drop 
off I think in college history. We unpacked him, met his roommate, 
ate our last lunch together at his favorite restaurant in Baton 
Rouge... he was happy…Max was so happy. This was going to be 
his time! It was his time to spread his wings and fly. I could see him 
ready to take on the next chapter of his life.    
	 Unfortunately, Max’s next chapter was very short lived. He 
was killed by the hands of men who said they wanted him to be 
their brother.
	 On the night of Sept.13, Max and the other pledges were 
summoned to the Phi Delta Theta fraternity house for “Bible Study”.  
When they arrived their phones were taken from them.They were 
placed in a single file line and marched up the stairs as they were 
doused in hot sauce and mustard.  Placed in a dark hallway with a 
flashing strobe light and loud blaring music, they were forced to do 
wall sits while brothers ran or stood on their legs. But the big part 
of the night was “Bible Study”. Here, pledges were asked questions 
about the fraternity history and the Greek alphabet. If they got any 
answer wrong they had to take a “pull” from bottles of 190 proof 
grain “diesel” alcohol until they were told to stop. Brothers screamed 
at them in their faces and counted up the seconds they had to 
drink.  Sometimes having to drink from those bottles for at least 10 
seconds. Max was forced to drink 18-20 “pulls” in less than an hour 
and a half. 
	 By the end of the evening Max had a puke bag tied around his 
neck and was still forced to drink even more when he could not 
remember “Upsilon” while reciting the Greek alphabet as they went 
down the line.  Max was left to “sleep it off” on a couch and even 
with obvious signs of distress no one called 911 to save him.  
	 Max died at some point in the early morning hours of Sept.14th.   
His cause of death was “acute alcohol intoxication with aspiration”...
Max choked to death on his own vomit.  
	 In the morning, brothers called pledges to the house and made 
four of Max’s pledge brothers pick up his dead body, put it in a car 
and take him to the hospital instructing the pledges to lie to the 
hospital about how they found Max and what had happened to him. 
Max’s BAC was an alarming .495....that is six times the legal limit at 
which a person is considered legally impaired.    
	 So I ask you, “What kind of brotherhood is this?” What kind of 
brotherhood puts its members in humiliating, embarrassing, harmful, 
or life threatening situations to prove themselves to the organization.  
Max’s death was no accident because hazing is no accident. 
	 Our family now lives with the hole in our hearts of missing our 
oldest son, a big brother, a grandson, a cousin, a nephew, a friend, 
a boyfriend.  Our lives will never be the same.

Fly High Max  
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	 Tucker was pledging the Beta Chapter of Sigma Phi 
Epsilon known as Sig Ep at Clemson University when he 
died.  Three brothers and 27 pledges including Tucker went 
on an early morning run across the Highway 93 Bridge at 
5:30 am on September 22, 2014.
	 Tucker was discovered missing before 7 am when he did 
not report to the fraternity breakfast and his phone and keys 
were found where the brothers instructed the pledges to 
leave them before the run.
	 The pledges started looking for Tucker around 7 am but 
did not report him missing. A call was made to campus police 
by one of the brothers at approximately 1:45 pm asking 
for information concerning Tucker but did not want to file a 
missing person’s report.
	 Tucker was found floating in Lake Hartwell just under the 
bridge at approximately 3:30 pm after one of the brothers led 
campus police to his whereabouts.  It was noted earlier by 
the brothers to police that Tucker was wearing blue tennis 
shoes. Discovery of his body in the lake yielded blue tennis 
shoes showing out of the water with much of the remainder 
of his body submerged.
	 Witness testimony revealed Tucker, as the pledge class 
President, was instructed to bring 30 biscuits, 2 gallons of 
chocolate milk and 30 hash browns to the run which was 
delegated to another pledge.
	 The biscuits were not brought, and it is believed Tucker 
was forced to walk the railing of the bridge as a punishment 
and then fell to his death. The run was an event that would 
have been considered “hazing” under the policies of the 
national Sig Ep organization as well as under the rules of 
Clemson University.
	 No one has ever come forward to say what really 
happened to Tucker but eyewitness account puts a boy on 
the bridge railing while 4-6 others are running beside him 
yelling military type commands.  No one has ever been 
arrested or charged in the death of Tucker Hipps.
	 The case remains open.
	 Tucker had a passion for helping others who were less 
fortunate and would give his own money to those in need. 
He was a senior counselor of Palmetto Boys State where a 
scholarship has been established in his name.
	 Tucker loved everyone, and everyone reported he, was 
their best friend.  Tucker made funny faces captured by many 
who continue to share his photos.
	 He loved taking pictures with his girlfriend and his parents 
feel fortunate to have so many. He was athletic and played 
soccer, baseball, football, and basketball.  Most importantly, 
Tucker was a Christian and shared his faith with many.
	 Tucker was born on a Monday and died on a Monday.  He 
was an only child and a mama’s boy one day and a daddy’s 
boy another.
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Men and women are not the same when it comes to consuming alcohol. 
For more information go to: https://www.rethinkingdrinking.niaaa.nih.gov

Resource: Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research (MFMER).

The legal drin
If you are drinking or      

anyone who 
YOU HAVE ALREADY    

king age is 21. 
providing alcohol to
is underage ...
BROKEN THE LAW!

.0225 - YOU ARE IMPAIRED  

            YOU WILL DIE - .43

2  Beers (5% alcohol) consumed in 90 minutes will give 
someone who weighs 200 lbs. a BAC of .0225.

An entire 750 ml. bottle of 101 proof alcohol 
(50% alcohol) consumed in 90 minutes will give 

someone who weighs 200 lbs. a BAC of .43. 

BAC should be 0.00% naturally. A BAC of     over 0.08% is considered legally impaired.
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